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Introduction
I visited Kuvempu Trust at Shivaganga for a week from June 3 to June 9, 2003.  Kuvempu trust is a group of people who have come together to do constructive activities in the villages for the children, youths, men and women. The purpose of my visit was two-fold. One to see some of the activities that Kuvempu Trust is doing and the second for a workshop on basic English for the Kuvempu staff, as I had promised this in February during Ravi’s workshop. I was able to spend a considerable amount of time with the 5 tuition centers that I visited and also observe many sessions of the tailoring and screen printing class. However I observed the screen printing class with much more detail than the tailoring class, as I was also interested in understanding how screen printing exactly works. I was unable to visit any of the village meetings, either because they were not scheduled during that time, or we had to visit a tuition center at the same time.

I reached kuvempu on 2nd night by what I did not know was the last bus! Prakash was at Madras for personal family reasons. Rudra and Sashi had informed the staff that I would be visiting them for a week and there would be a workshop on English on the 3rd and 4th. On 3rd morning, we put down a schedule for visiting the villages. The English workshop was also split into two parts.

3rd, 4th – English Workshop

4th evening – Nagargatta

5th evening – Kasavanhalli

6th evening – Ulloor

7th evening – Tuppadalli

8th and 9th – English workshop

9th evening – Alahalli

During the day, the time I had was spent on observing the screen printing class, visiting the fields of Prakash’s family, and a tour of shivganga with a visit to what was the continuing education center set up by the government under the continuing education scheme. I also met with Rudra and Santosh who are being supported for hemophilia related medical expenses. I will not describe the English workshop in much detail here, but just give an overview of it.

Kuvempu Staff is mainly comprised of 

1. The teachers – Each of these teachers takes care of running of one tuition center in a village for a minimum of 2 hours everyday in the evening, meeting the parents of the children. Most of the teachers also do field level work – which means helping people obtain various certificates and have community meetings. So, many teachers actually call themselves field workers as well. 

2. Shashi – takes care of the accounting and paper work.  Sashi also sends out letters about meetings, workshops etc at the Kuvempu office to the teachers in the villages, so they can make it to the meeting. He also helped me greatly during my visit there. Sashi and Rudra are mainly responsible for what happens in Kuvempu Trust while Prakash is away.
3. Rudra – takes care of the maintenance of the office, does screen printing and also takes care of inventory and security of the office. The tailoring classes, screen printing classes are all run in the office. Coordinating the running of these classes, ensuring that things are available, kept in their proper place, security issues, opening and closing of the office during the right times is all taken care of by Rudra. At the same time, he also takes screen printing classes for about 8 youths. Ensuring water supply (This is extremely hard work, as a lot of water is needed for screen printing, daily cleaning, and other activities. Especially, since water has to be fetched from quite a distance!), keeping the office clean is also done by Rudra. Rudra ensures the spic and span cleanliness, the attention to detail and the meticulous way the office is kept. The normal functioning of the office would be greatly hindered if he absents himself for a day! This time, as Prakash was out of Shivganga, Rudra also had the additional responsibility of organizing the village visits and accompanying me during these visits.  It would have been impossible for me to visit the villages otherwise. Additionally, Rudra also does daily wage labor once in a while to make his family’s ends meet.

4. Tailoring teacher – takes tailoring classes from 11-4 for two batches. However some of the trainees arrive early around 10am, since that is the time buses are available. So Rudra has to ensure that the office is open when they arrive.
English Workshop
The staff wanted to learn how to help the children learn spelling of words, the meaning of the words and also some basic simple spoken English. Two and half days of the workshop covered  the aspects of pronunciation(since this is integral to spelling a word when you hear it), using the phonics for spelling words, making cards with words that sound similar to enhance the understanding of phonics. The rest of the workshop was used to learn to make simple question sentences using who, where, how, when, what. 

At the end of the workshop, 

a) Most teachers were able to write spellings of new words (that are phonetically sound) that they had never heard of, showing that they had indeed correlated and understood the phonics of each alphabet and combinations of alphabets. 
b) Make simple question sentences and also answer them. 

They should now be able to handle the English introduced for class 5 and 6th std children in government schools. However there is much more practice needed and they need to make many more teaching aids, cards to help in English learning. There is a lot of need to improve their English first before they improve their teaching English to the children. They recognize this and want to have more workshops and opportunities to improve their English understanding and speaking, reading skills.
Puvidham Training

Nagaraj and Devendra had visited Puvidham, a group in dharmapuri for 5 days in June, while I was there. Puvidham runs a school for 30 children using child-centered methods. During their stay there, they observed the way the school there runs and the various kinds of teaching learning materials that are available there. They also made some teaching materials for kuvempu, which they hope to use. The visit helped to gain a perspective on how all the teaching materials can actually be used in classroom situations and how the use of this makes a difference to the way children learn.

Observations during my visits to the various tuition centers
After observing the 2 hour sessions at the tuition centers, I also had a discussion with the teachers on what I observed suggestions and comments. Below are my observations.

1. At most tuition centers children played games for about half an hour before starting the classes.

2. The schools had just started after the summer holidays. The tuition centers had also just started after the summer holidays. So in some of the tuition centers there was some revision of what the children had learnt earlier. Maybe because of the reopening, the classes at one tuition center were a bit disorganized as well. 
3. On Friday’s most tuition centers have what is called a vidya puja, which is similar to what is performed at the government schools. There is a small puja done followed by some cultural activities like songs, dances poems etc.
4. The elder children were able to do addition of fractions, subtraction, and addition well in most of the tuition centers. Some of the younger children just learning addition had problems with two digit addition. Subtraction was a bit of problem with borrowing, big numbers and place value. At one of the tuition centers I purposely gave a wrong subtraction problem (wrote 176-86, with 8 under 1 and 6 under 7). There was some discussion on whether this can be done. The teacher then went on to explain very well to the children what was wrong with the problem. The children understood well, and the subsequent problems were done with correctly with an understanding of what was explained)
5. At some tuition centers the children had a very good understanding of place value for numbers up to 9000, while at some tuition centers the children had difficulties with numbers below 1000. The same children would be able to write numbers below 100 or 200 correctly. When it came to large numbers that they did not grasp, they made mistakes. Common mistakes were to write five hundred twenty six as 500206.
6. Most of the tuition centers follow a policy of not beating the child. The children are clearly enjoying, learning and happy at most of the tuition centers. It is an atmosphere free of fear and the relationship between the teacher and the children is clearly unlike that in the government schools. Some teachers did accept that they have to resort to beating once in a while, but mostly it is minimal. In fact at some of the tuition centers I asked the children – if they like their teacher to punish them by beating. Some children said they wanted their teachers to beat them, since this helped in them studying better and improve their ‘buddhi’ (intellect).  Some said they also wanted a school where teachers would not beat them.
7. At one of the tuition centers, social studies was being taught. Whatever was in the book was being repeated, rearranging the words, without really explaining the meaning. In one instance, the teacher just continued without explaining what Britishers meant, and most of the children did not know what it meant, when I asked if they knew what it meant. 
8. In English - very few children know both the small and capital alphabets, some know only the capitals and some cannot identify either the small or capital ones. Government schools almost invariably start teaching capital letters and most children are confused when they get to the small letters and never get to learning the small letters which is what most of the reading material is in. The children are hence unable to read in most cases. The writing of the teachers itself is a mixture of small and capital letters, like for e.g. tReE.
9. At most of the tuition centers the younger children were asked to write from 1-100, which they all wrote very sincerely and each one had their own strategy of writing it. Also, with younger children writing nineteen, they write the 91 or mirror image of 19 or 16 or 1mirror image of 9. This is something that needs more attention and care. Some of them do not also comprehend what 19 means, or what 61 means, which one is greater or smaller. If they are asked to write from 1 to 100, they are able to, but ask to write a number in between and some were not able to.

10. In general, the teachers are under a lot of pressure to do the homework or do what has been done at the government schools. So they hardly have time to do something different from what happens at the government schools.
Suggestions on the budget
I do not know what the latest situation on the approved budget for kuvempu is. Here is some of the discussions I had with kuvempu staff and shanmuga. The list is ordered according to what kuvempu feels their priority is. I have also given my take on what we should prioritize in the approval of the budget, if approving everything is not possible. 
1. House Repair – This is very much needed especially with the rains. While I was there a mild drizzle resulting in water entering the office and wetting much of the space. 

2. TVS Suzuki – There is a strong need for this, because traveling to remote villages becomes very cumbersome and time consuming otherwise. Two of the villages I visited I had to walk 5 km one way and 2 or 3 km one way respectively. Also the buses are not available after 8 in the evening and if one wants to look at the tuition centers (which run sometimes well past 8pm, having started at 6pm), one has to be prepared to spend the night there as coming back is not possible. This can be avoided if there is a vehicle. Much time can be saved if there is a vehicle and also this time can be used to expand the activities of kuvempu in other villages as well.
3. Chalk piece and agarbatti making training – this will add to the existing trainings being provided. 

4. Kalajatha – I think this would really add value to the existing work of kuvempu and generate more awareness in the villages. Kuvempu at this stage is also ready for the kalajathas and to expand to more villages and has many different activities for villages wanting to do something for their community.
5. Hindi Teacher – There is a need for this, the government schools do not have Hindi teachers, though Hindi is one of the subjects for the 8th std board exams! However they also feel that this is not the most pressing need right now.
My suggestion would be to approve the budget required for house repair, TVS Suzuki and the kalajatha this year. Once the enthusiasm from the kalajatha’s is generated, newer vocational training activities like chalk piece, agarbatti making etc can be introduced in the coming year. 
Only conducting vocational training activities are not enough. Asha and kuvempu should also build in some mechanism to help the youth to start their small business/units. For e.g. with tailoring, Asha could potentially allocate funds so that kuvempu can buy say 10 sewing machines and loan it out to the women who have been trained for an amount of say 100 Rs per month. If they pay this regularly for say xx months, they could own the sewing machine. This way the money generated can be used to say buy some more sewing machines. Similarly some more screen printing screens can be bought, so the youths could come and use the office/some other space to produce the orders they get and pay some ‘rent’ for using these screens.
Suggestions/comments for kuvempu
1. The teachers should make plans for how to utilize the time available to them everyday and what subjects or activities they would have everyday. Some teachers have this kind of plan, while others do not. These should be shared amongst the teachers more regularly.
2. There should be sharing of what worked at one tuition center with respect to a certain problem with the other teachers during their monthly meetings. This is important since many problems are common to the tuition centers, like for egg, the place value, addition etc.
3. At every meeting, for the next few meetings, one teacher could be assigned to talk about how he/she organizes his week, classes, how he/she handles the children, how he/she organizes activities etc. Other teachers could ask further questions. This can help in solving smaller problems that they may encounter as well as to improve the way they run their tuition centers.

4. The teachers should be encouraged to make their own simple teaching learning materials and also use whatever is available in the kuvempu office.
5. With the younger children, the teachers should start early; so that they don’t have the same problems once they reach 6th std. Would be good to work on the place value concepts, addition subtraction concepts with the younger children, rather than wait for them to reach upper primary and start working on these problems.
6. Every Friday, since most tuition centers use the time to do cultural activities, this could be the day when different activities are done – like songs, dances, painting, pottery, drawing, story reading, reading books borrowed from the library setup, and maybe use some of the fun teaching learning aids/ have games like dumb charades with new words they have learnt in English etc. The teachers can utilize what they learnt at the learning network arts and craft workshop they attended (see details on asha-learning@yahoogroups.com). They should alternate every week between these activities and cultural programs. This way, there is a variety of activities that the children can get involved in. Some of the children who are quieter during the class/culturals may find some of these other activities interesting and this may in turn change their involvement during the classes. Over a period of time, as the teachers learn to handle multiple activities, a choice of clay work/paper work, stitching/painting etc can be given every week, rather than just one activity. Storytelling/reading also ought to be included, now that they have so many books. After reading a book, older children can also be encouraged to write about what they read or what they felt on reading the book. 
7. While teaching history or any other subject one needs to explain things more clearly, maybe take a different approach, rather than what is followed in the government school system. It would be nice if slowly the teachers start thinking that the tuition centers ought to take a very different approach to teaching from what the government schools takes.
8. Instead of asking the children to write from 1-100, various other teaching materials can be used. Cards from 1-100 can be written and the children can be asked to pick up cards that are called out, or give each other the card with the number that other one says etc. Counting with beads or stones or sticks can be used as well.

Suggestions for Asha 
1. Incrementing their salaries at this point based on their work, number of year's work should certainly be done. Many of the teachers are really struggling hand to mouth for their existence and I think at this stage it is crucial to increase the salary of the teachers if we want to retain the existing teachers for at least another year.
2. There is a very good potential to improve the screen printing training offered at Kuvempu. If Rudra gets further training in screen printing, this could be a place where we could send people from other asha partner groups for screen printing training, similar to the Kaithi bee keeping training. If anyone knows of advanced screen printing training available at minimal costs, please let kuvempu group or shanmuga know.
3. Teachers like Nagaraj, Devendra and Lokesh are eager to learn and improve the way they teach and also learn new ways of teaching very enthusiastically. As Asha volunteers visiting kuvempu, we should also contribute in these aspects if we know a better way of teaching or approaching a problem. They should also be encouraged to attend more specific trainings on pedagogy, philosophy of education etc. 
4. Teacher like Krishnappa and Shivmurthy have very good community organizing skills and they should be given further training on how to use government programs, how to do mobilization work etc. The main idea being that each person should be encouraged to develop their interest and skills further. Asha’s association with kuvempu should help in the capacity building of the teachers as well, so that, in the future if the teacher move beyond kuvempu, their experience with kuvempu would have enriched them and provided them with newer, better skills.
5. Long term Asha should also think of helping the teachers to learn skills, get some degrees, computer training etc that will help them improve their economic conditions. This should be done with a lot of care and understanding of what each teacher wants. No one skill/training can be prescribed for all teachers. This is a very crucial aspect, since many teachers in kuvempu are youth who still have their whole life ahead of them. 
Future visits and conclusion
During future visits, it would be good, if someone can visit the other tuition centers, which are a bit further away, that have not been visited and give suggestions on how they can be made to work better. It would also be good to attend some of the community meetings and understand this aspect of Kuvempu’s work. The kuvempu team is one of the most open and eager to learn teams I have met, and I think there is a lot of potential for learning for kuvempu staff as well as Asha volunteers from each other.
People and my personal experiences
The week that I spent at kuvempu was also an intense experience for me. Most people were really struggling hand to mouth this time of the year. The rains had not arrived till I was there and so there was really not much work on the land for the people. Many people around this time sell their buffaloes and cows or take loans.

Those who had reasonable land holdings (you could say the farmers who were not very rich) and beetle-nut groves were struggling to save the trees because of the intense heat and lack of rains (water). Ground water was available, but to get ground water, one had to get pumps. It did not end at that. To use the pump sets one needed 3 phase voltage which would be available only for an hour or 2 during the day and at certain times in the night. But all this investment does not necessarily mean that the trees would be saved! One had to buy generator sets and diesel for them to run, before it became too late. Many of these farmers had invested in beetle-nut groves a few years back because the prices were very good. Rs 200/Kg, but today the prices are between 20-40 Rs per kg! So even if the trees are saved and there is a good harvest, the profit margin is extremely low. The situation is worse for those who grow only cash crops on their lands!

So after the small and marginalized farmers have turned to daily wage labor, all the medium-sized farms which employ them are also getting hit. Only the rich landlords or farmers are able to cope up with this situation as they are able to invest without taking heavy interest loans and continue to get more and more harvests every year, buy more land, invest more and become richer and richer by the year. While the daily wage laborers struggle through every summer!

Maybe this uncertainty of the rains, the economic conditions, and the vulnerability is what makes many people in the village to live for the day for the moment and lack any planning for the future. Maybe planning is the luxury of people who are powerful to control their future?

There is a whole lot of social pressures, pressures of poor economic conditions, threats from the powerful in the village, drinking and gambling that surround youths in the villages. Cable TVs have reached villages in a big way and most people are glued to the soap-opera type serials in the evenings. Youths prefer to see movies and emulate the heroes – drinking, gambling, lotteries are all very rampant amongst the youth who feel this is a quick way to make money and become powerful. And with children the problem of drop-outs, discrimination because of gender, child labor, low wages for daily labor and so on. 

In spite of all this, there are people who have tried to break away from this situation, be it by running away to cities, by resolving to study further, by trying to help others in the villages, by engaging in kuvempu activities. And this is what is the most heartening to see. And Kuvempu Trust staff is one such team. Many of them shared their life experiences with me and I have learnt a lot from them and their struggles to improve their socio-economic conditions.

All these disheartening, heart rending aspects apart Shivganga (and kuvempu) is a place where there is a lot of warmth and affection for people and a very friendly attitude, the beetle-nut and coconut groves (whichever ones are left), the healthy air and space, the tree-lined roads (which sadly are disappearing on many of the highways) and magnificent double-full rainbows that make your day!
